  VILLAGE OF CORONA__

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Regular Meeting

August 8, 2012

1:30 PM

A Regular Meeting of the Corona Village Council was held on August 8, 2012 at 1:30 P.M. at Corona Village Hall, Corona, New Mexico.

PRESENT:

William Hignight, Mayor

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

Sherrill Bradford, Councilor 

Samuel Seely, Councilor

Cal West, Councilor

Monica Zook, Councilor

EMPLOYEES:

Jacque Davis, Deputy Clerk

Denise Williams, Librarian

VISITORS:

See attached list.

ABSENT:

Janet Verna, Clerk/Treasurer

Kyle Davis, Public Works Director

The Mayor called the meeting to order.

Pledge of Allegiance

Pledge to New Mexico Flag

FIRST ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Purchase Requisitions and Review of Purchase Vouchers

The Mayor stated there were no Purchase Requisitions to approve.

The Mayor asked if there were any questions regarding the Purchase Vouchers. 

Councilor Bradford commented that the Village was using a lot of electricity.

Councilor Seely asked if Dr. Jim Miller had provided any more information for a proposed solar project for the Village.

The Mayor stated Dr. Miller seemed to know of funds that the state acquired through litigation.  Dr. Miller had stated the Village might be able to access the funding for a solar project because the funds have to be used for “green” projects.   The Mayor stated he and Dr. Miller had visited several potential sites.  It was determined the well site would not be a good site for a solar project because of the number of trees limiting the access to sun and the permission from the Forest Service that would be required for such a project. The Mayor stated Dr. Miller is interested in locating solar panels in the Public Works Yard and proposing that Central New Mexico Electric Co-op be approached to give an offset of the water pumping costs at the wells with the power produced with solar power.   

The Mayor asked if there were any other questions.

No other questions were asked.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Minutes 

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Minutes.

Councilor West made a motion to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting on July 20, 2012.

Councilor Seely seconded the motion.

The Mayor asked if there were any corrections or questions. 

Councilor Seely noted two corrections in regard to spelling and grammar on Page 5.

The Deputy Clerk noted the corrections.

There were no additional corrections or questions.

The Mayor called the vote. 

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Seely: Yes

Councilor West: Yes

Councilor Zook: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion Passed. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Resolution #12-14 – Procurement 

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve Resolution #12-14.

Councilor Seely made a motion to approve Resolution #12-14 regarding Procurement.

Councilor West seconded the motion.

The Mayor noted the Resolutions and the Ordinance on the agenda were required to be approved annually in order for the Village to be eligible for Federal Funding. He noted this resolution stated the Village would follow Federal requirements for procurement in their funding sources and was necessary for the Community Development Block Grants and the Asset Management Plan Grant which the Village is trying to acquire.

Councilor Seely asked if this Resolution was the same as approved last year. 

The Mayor stated the Resolution was the same.

The Mayor called the vote. 

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Seely: Yes

Councilor West: Yes

Councilor Zook: Yes

Councilor Bradford: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion Passed. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Resolution #12-15 – Citizen Participation

The Mayor noted the Resolution was a requirement to be approved in order for the Village to be eligible for Federal Grants.

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve Resolution #12-15.

Councilor Seely made a motion to approve Resolution #12-15 regarding Citizen Participation.

Councilor Zook seconded the motion.

Councilor Bradford asked if the Village was held accountable for the statement that the Village would file public notice in three places with T.V., radio and newspaper. 

The Mayor stated that the language was the same as the Open Meetings Act Resolution and state statute allows that if the Village did not have access to all media sources they must post public notice in three places. He stated the Village posts in more than three places because access to other media is unavailable. 

The Mayor called the vote. 

The Clerk called the roll.

Councilor West: Yes

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Seely: Yes

Councilor Zook: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion Passed.  

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Resolution #12-16 – Residential Anti-Displacement Plan

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve Resolution #12-16.

Councilor West made a motion to approve Resolution #12-16 regarding Residential Anti-Displacement Plan.

Councilor Seely seconded the motion.

The Mayor noted the Resolution is one more resolution in reference to the Housing and Community Development Act.  The Mayor stated that the Resolution states if the Village had the programs involved with housing that the Village would comply with the rules and regulations.  Even though the Village does not have any of the programs and projects in the community the Resolution is required for the funding being sought.  The funding was originally set aside for low income housing and the funding has evolved to other areas which are the ones the Village is seeking. 

Councilor Seely asked about the liability for relocation assistance.  The Mayor stated that would only apply if the Village had the programs involved.

The Mayor called the vote. 

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Zook: Yes

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Seely: Yes

Councilor West: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion Passed. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Resolution #12-17 – Section 3 Plan

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve Resolution #12-17.

Councilor Bradford made a motion to approve Resolution #12-17 Section 3 Plan.

Councilor Seely seconded the motion.

The Mayor noted the Section 3 plan is a policy that the governing body must put in place stating that priority would be given to local small business and hiring priority to local low income residents. 

The Mayor called the vote. 

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Seely: Yes

Councilor West: Yes

Councilor Zook: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion Passed. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Resolution #12-18 – SNMEDD/COG Agreement

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve Resolution #12-18, the Southeast New Mexico Economic Development District annual agreement.

Councilor Seely made a motion to approve Resolution #12-18 SNMEDD/COG Agreement.

Councilor Bradford seconded the motion.

The Mayor stated this is a yearly resolution for participation with the Southeast New Mexico Economic Development District, Council of Government and approval of the membership fee.

The Mayor called the vote. 

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor West: Yes

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Seely: Yes

Councilor Zook: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion Passed. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion and Approval to Post Ordinance #12-01 Fair Housing

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the posting of Ordinance #12-01.

Councilor Bradford made a motion to post Ordinance #12-01 regarding Fair Housing.

Councilor Zook seconded the motion.

The Mayor noted the following Ordinance was required to be approved annually in order for the Village to be eligible for Federal Funding. He noted this was in regard to the Community Development Block Grant requirement.  The Mayor reminded the Council the approval was to post for the required days and the Ordinance would be voted on at the September 12 meeting. 

The Mayor called the vote. 

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor West: Yes

Councilor Seely: Yes

Councilor Zook: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion Passed. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion of 2014-2018 Infrastructure Capital Improvement Plan

The Mayor referred to the copy of the FY 2013-2017 Infrastructure Capital Improvement Plan and stated the projects needed to be reviewed.

Councilor Bradford stated she was appalled at the $40,000 cost of the Public Restrooms and the $75,000 cost of the Pavilion.

The Mayor stated the costs were based on the anticipated cost at the year of construction and the bidding process usually adds a significant cost to any project.

He reminded the Council of the costs of the Wastewater Project.  He noted the initial cost was projected in 2003 as $800,000 and the final costs will probably total over three million dollars.                .

The Mayor stated the important issue for this discussion was the priority of the items listed and any changes that the Council would want to make to the list.

The Mayor stated street maintenance and water tank improvements are listed at the top of the list.

The Mayor stated that there is a good start to funding for street maintenance, and if

there is Capital Outlay funding he feels that refurbishing the two water tanks is a priority item for the Capital Outlay request.  He stated he would like to see that item moved to the top of the list. 

The Mayor stated he feels funding of the pond liner would be hard to obtain with capital outlay, but it can still be left on the list because state money has not been sought for this item.  The Mayor stated that funding for the pond liner is being sought from the Hubbard Foundation. 

The Mayor noted the contractor for the Wastewater Project is behind schedule, but the company is trying to bring in more workers and make up time.  He stated there are two issues with the project being behind schedule.  Number one is that revenue from the additional hook ups was budgeted and the Village needs to be able to start collecting that revenue.  The other issue is the project has to be closed out by October before a new CDBG application can be applied for.  The contractor is aware of the liquidated damages clause in the contract, and is trying to work with the Village to finish so that the application for CDBG funding will be available to the Village.  

Discussion of the work on the Wastewater project was held with the Mayor answering various questions from councilors.

The Mayor stated the CDBG grant is due before the Capital Outlay funds are requested,

and stated that he would ask for water improvements in the next CDBG grant application.

The Mayor stated he would like the Council to review the ICIP plan before the next meeting.  The Mayor stated the plan would be approved in September.   He stated he would like to see the water tanks at the top of the list. 

Councilor Seely asked if the gas system was now in compliance.  

The Mayor stated the gas system was not in compliance, but the operator was now certified.  The Mayor stated the violations of the Pipeline Safety Bureau gas inspection recently held were that Turner Wilson was listed as the operator and that the public awareness brochure the Village sent out was in English and Spanish, but not in French.  The Mayor stated he would write a letter to respond to these findings. 

The Mayor stated the system was in good shape and nothing that was listed was a safety item.  He stated some meters had been replaced and some equipment had been worked on. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion Items from the Mayor

The Mayor stated the Highway Department agreement regarding the water and gas casing with the Highway 54 road project was not the best for the Village, but an agreement was made.  He stated work would be the next week and would probably be a three day project. 

Strategic Resources had emailed the Mayor.  He stated it was an informative letter.  The company will be here at the end of the year or the first of the new year.  The company is trying to acquire more permits for shallow open pit mining.  They will be using water and are paying $50. per 1000 gallon.

The Mayor stated he is working on an Ordinance for auto grave yards. 

Councilor Bradford asked about the Village putting a roof over the bleachers at the Rodeo Arena.  The Mayor stated that the owners of the arena were the 4-H and ownership of the property was a requirement for grant funding. 

Councilor Bradford mentioned a problem of ants at park.  She stated people were bit at the circus and hoped the situation could be taken care of. 

Denise Williams stated new books had been acquired at the library, especially $3600 in children’s books for the school’s core curriculum.  There is also a new audio books on CD collection. 

Discussion of the football field was held.  The Mayor stated the drip system is complete and the increased dirt is completed and re-seeding done.  The school is maintaining the field with mowing operations.  Further improvements with the filtering system and the alarm system will be part of the current phase of construction.   

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Adjournment

The Mayor asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. 

Councilor Seely moved to adjourn the meeting. 

Councilor Zook seconded the motion. 

The Mayor called the vote.

The Deputy Clerk called the role.

Councilor Zook:  Yes

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Seely:  Yes 

Councilor West: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion Passed.

Approved

__________________________________


____________________

William Hignight, Mayor



 
Date

_________________________________


____________________

Jacque Davis, Deputy Clerk/Treasurer



Date

